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 CITY OF GRAHAM 
REGULAR SESSION 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 1, 2015 
7:00 P.M. 

 
The City Council of the City of Graham met in regular session at 7:00 p.m. on Tuesday, September 
1, 2015, in the Council Chambers of the Municipal Building located at 201 South Main Street. 
 
Council Members Present:   Also Present: 
Mayor Jerry Peterman    Frankie Maness, City Manager 
Mayor Pro Tem Jimmy Linens   Darcy Sperry, City Clerk  
Council Member Jim Albright   Nathan Page, City Planner 
Council Member Chip Turner   James Lloyd, Chief Code Enforcement Officer  
Council Member Lee Kimrey   Melody Wiggins, Recreation & Parks Director 
 
Mayor Jerry Peterman called the meeting to order and presided at 7:00 p.m.  Mayor Pro Tem Jimmy 
Linens gave the invocation and everyone stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
Consent Agenda: 
a. Approval of Minutes – August 4, 2015 Regular Session 
b. Tax Releases & Refunds

 

 
c. Boards & Commissions Appointments 
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d. Request from Graham First United Methodist Church to close East Market Street on 

October 31, 2015 from 5:00pm-7:00pm for a Community Trunk or Treat event 
 
Mayor Peterman asked the Council Members if they would like to pull any of the items from the 
Consent Agenda.  Council Member Jim Albright asked to pull item “d. Request from Graham First 
United Methodist Church to close East Market Street on October 31, 2015 from 5:00pm-7:00pm for 
a Community Trunk or Treat event.”  
 
Council Member Lee Kimrey made a motion to approve items “a”, “b” and “c” on the Consent 
Agenda, seconded by Council Member Chip Turner.  All voted in favor of the motion.  

 
Council Member Albright pointed out that the actual request was for East Market Street to be 
closed from 3:30pm-8:00pm with the event to be held from 5:00pm-7:00pm.    
 
Mayor Peterman made a motion to approve the Request from Graham First United Methodist 
Church to close East Market Street on October 31, 2015 from 3:30pm-8:00pm for a Community 
Trunk or Treat event, seconded by Council Member Albright.  All voted in favor of the motion. 
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 Old Business: 
a. Public Hearing: City of Graham Comprehensive Plan.  Review of Final Draft: 

i. Adoption of City of Graham Comprehensive Plan 2035 
 
City Planner Nathan Page explained that this is an update to the City’s Growth Management Plan 
2000-2020 which has served as the City’s comprehensive plan since May 2, 2000.  He further stated 
that over the past two (2) years, the City has worked to draft a new comprehensive plan to guide the 
City’s decisions over the next twenty (20) years.  Mayor Peterman opened the Public Hearing.   
 
Mr. Roger Walden, 108 Bristol Drive Chapel Hill, NC stepped forward to answer questions from 
the Council.  Mr. Walden represents Clarion Associates who was the City’s consultant on this 
project.  Mr. Walden offered his professional and personal thanks to the members of the Steering 
Committee.   
 
Council Members expressed their desire to have Strategy 2.4.2: Establish Communications and 
Coordination Mechanisms with the Alamance-Burlington School System moved from a Mid-Term 
Priority to a Near-Term Priority.  In addition, they asked for Regional Transit to be listed as a Long-
Term Priority in this plan. 
 
Ms. Marcy Green, 6808 Whitsett, and Mr. Griffin McClure, 501 Grandview Drive Graham, NC, 
both stepped forward to express their support for this new plan. 
 
Council Member Kimrey expressed concern over the word “designate” used in conjunction with the 
North Main Street National Historic District.  In addition, he expressed concern over “accessory 
dwelling units” and the word “should” pertaining to automobile parking on the street, which are 
both located in the Suburban Residential section of the plan.  Council Member Kimrey stated that 
he felt the word “consider” would be more appropriate in place of “designate”.  Mr. Walden agreed 
and suggested that it could read something along the lines of “continue to consider the possibility of 
North Main Street becoming a Local Historic District”.   
 
After much discussion about the Suburban Residential section of the plan, Mr. Walden suggested 
moving “accessory dwelling unit” from Principal Uses to Supporting Uses and have language along 
the lines of “may include accessory dwelling units provided that they maintain the character of the 
area in which they are located.”  Additionally, Mr. Walden suggested “should” be changed to “it is 
desirable that automobile parking be located on the street.”  Mayor Peterman suggested that the 
word “encourage” could be used in place of the word “should” when talking about parking on the 
street.  Council agreed with these changes. 
 
Mr. Page suggested to Council that the following be used in conjunction with adding Regional 
Transit as a Long Term Priority: Strategy 3.2.5. Consider coordinating within the region to 
implement a transit system for citizens to access the governmental offices located in downtown 
Graham and increase accessibility to the Alamance Community College as a long term goal.  Council 
was in agreement.  Mayor Peterman closed the Public Hearing. 
 
Mayor Peterman made the motion to approve the Comprehensive Plan as written, including the 
changes, and become effective September 5, 2015, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Linens.  All voted 
in favor of the motion.  Mayor Peterman thanked Mr. Walden for all of his work on this plan and 
also asked staff to send thank you letters to the members of the Steering Committee. 
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b. Graham Area Business Association to Discuss Purchase of Holiday Decorations 
City Manager Frankie Maness explained that the Graham Area Business Association advised they 
would like to remove this item from consideration.  Council Member Turner made a motion to 
withdraw this item, seconded by Council Member Albright.  All voted in favor of the motion. 
 
Requests and Petitions of Citizens 
 Roger Springs (S1501).  This is an application by Green Mountain Engineering for a new 

Major Subdivision off of Rogers Road, east of the South Graham Municipal Park  
 
Mr. Page explained that this is a request to create a new major subdivision on the subject property 
for forty-one (41) lots.  He added that the property is currently vacant and the proposal includes 
connecting existing road stubs and advised that the applicant has recently requested the removal of a 
path to the South Graham Municipal Park.  
 
Mr. Greg Garrett, 221 Jonestown Road Winston-Salem, NC, stepped forward to answer questions 
from the Council.  Mr. Garrett represents Shugart Enterprises, the builder for this project.  Mr. 
Garrett advised that the homes being proposed for this project will be similar to those they are 
currently building in the South Park subdivision in Graham.  He further stated that the target buyer 
for this proposed subdivision is the “empty-nest” buyer – one looking to downsize but stay in 
Graham.  Mr. Garrett advised that there are several reasons as to why they are opposed to 
constructing the path to the park.  He went on to say that one reason is safety.  He advised that 
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 grade change in the property would make constructing the path problematic.  He also expressed 
concern as to where the path would tie into Rogers Road.  Mr. Garrett stated that they believe the 
best connection and access to the Park is via Thompson Road, where there is already a handicapped 
accessible sidewalk.  He further stated that the cost to construct the path would equate to 
approximately one thousand dollars ($1,000) per lot and they don’t see their buyers as wanting to 
pay that additional cost.   
 
Following discussion about the path grade, the existing gravesites within the proposed plan, access 
roads to and from the proposed subdivision and clarification of the proposed name “Rogers 
Spring”, Mr. McClure stepped forward to express his concern for crossing Rogers Road at 
Thompson Road.  He believes that it would be more dangerous for citizens to cross at the crest of 
the hill which is where Mr. Garrett is proposing.  He further stated that if the City is really 
committed to growing a greenway system that links parks to our neighborhoods, he encourages 
Council to explore constructing a path.  Graham Recreation & Parks Director Melody Wiggins 
stepped forward and advised that ADA surfacing is not limited to asphalt.  She added that access to 
parks is what “empty nesters” are looking for.  Ms. Wiggins further stated that the Recreation & 
Parks Department is advocating that we get access and connectivity to parks every chance we get.   
 
Being no further discussion, Council Member Kimrey made a motion to recommend approval with 
the following condition: 

 A final site plan must be submitted to and approved by the TRC before a building permit 
and/or certificate of occupancy will be issued; 

And that the application is consistent with the Growth Management Plan 2000-2020, seconded by 
Mayor Pro Tem Linens.  All voted in favor of the motion. 
 
Approve Engineering Contract for Phase I Graham Recreation Complex (Jim 
Minor Road Park) 
Mr. Maness explained that just as we awarded contracts last month for projects that we are working 
on, we need to award the engineering contract for Phase I of our Recreation Complex which 
Council approved project budget funding for two months ago.  Mr. Maness explained that we 
received two (2) proposals for this project.  After he and Ms. Wiggins reviewed both proposals, they 
are recommending that Council award the contract to Alley, Williams, Carmen & King whose bid is 
estimated at eighty-eight thousand dollars ($88,000).   
 
Council Member Kimrey asked if changes had been made with the location of the shelter in this first 
phase of development.  Ms. Wiggins advised that the pods have changed and the playground is now 
closest to the shelter proposed in this first phase.   
  
Mayor Pro Tem Linens made the motion we award the engineering contract for the City of Graham 
Recreation Complex to Alley, Williams, Carmen & King, seconded by Council Member Turner.  All 
voted in favor of the motion.  
 
Resolution Providing Approval of a Multifamily Housing Facility to be Known 
as Oneida Mill Lofts in the City of Graham, North Carolina and the Financing 
Thereof with the Burlington Housing Authority’s Multifamily Mortgage 
Revenue Note in an Amount Not to Exceed $8,000,000 
Mr. Maness explained that part of the funding mechanism for the Oneida Mills project is the 
issuance of private activity bonds, up to eight million dollars ($8,000,000).  He further explained that 
the City of Graham and the Graham Housing Authority can issue these bonds on behalf of the 
developer but neither agency has the resources or expertise to effectively manage the process.  The 
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developer has reached out to the Burlington Housing Authority, who has experience, and they have 
agreed to issue these bonds.  A public hearing has been held in Burlington at which both the 
Burlington Housing Authority and the Burlington City Council have agreed to help with the 
issuance of these bonds.  Mr. Maness stated that because the project is located within Graham’s 
corporate limits, consent from the City of Graham must be given to allow Burlington Housing 
Authority to issue these bonds. 
 
Following discussion, Council Member Albright made the motion to approve the resolution 
providing approval of a multifamily housing facility to be known as Oneida Mill Lofts in the City of 
Graham, North Carolina and the financing thereof with the Burlington Housing Authority’s 
multifamily mortgage revenue note in an amount not to exceed $8,000,000, seconded by Council 
Member Kimrey.  All voted in favor of the motion. 
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Consider Offer to Purchase City Property (former Mid-State Magic Property) 
Mr. Maness explained that approximately one (1) year ago, Council sought to list this piece of vacant 
property owned by the City, with a real estate agent.  Mr. Maness stated that the City has received an 
offer in the amount of one hundred seventy-five thousand dollars ($175,000).  He further stated that 
the City has approximately three hundred thirty-five thousand dollars ($335,000) invested in this 
property.   
Mr. Maness reminded Council that a few years back, Council had established a per acre price of 
seventy-two thousand five hundred dollars ($72,500). 
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Being no further discussion, Council Member Lee Kimrey made the motion that we do not accept 
the offer and authorize the City Manager to seek or negotiate higher offers, seconded by Mayor Pro 
Tem Linens.  All voted in favor of the motion. 
 
First Reading of an Ordinance to Amend Chapter 2, Division 4 of the Code of 
Ordinances  
Mr. Maness explained that our Fire Department has requested we amend our ordinance to allow 
their volunteer pool to extend up to two (2) miles outside the City’s corporate limits.   He advised 
that our current ordinance restricts residency to up to one (1) mile from the corporate limits.  Mr. 
Maness also added that we are looking to change the reference from part-time to volunteer 
throughout the ordinance.  

Mayor Pro Tem Linens made the motion to move the Ordinance to amend Chapter 2, Division 4 of 
the Code of Ordinances, seconded by Council Member Albright.  All voted in favor of the motion. 
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Issues Not Included on Tonight’s Agenda 
Mr. Jamie Gerhart, 4605 Sycamore Shoals Durham, NC, informed Council that the Sheetz 
sponsored 1st Annual DC Burlington Double Elimination Cornhole Tournament will be held on 
September 26, 2015.  All proceeds will benefit Sheetz Family Charities. 
 
Council Member Kimrey inquired as to the status of reviewing the City’s personnel policy.  Mr. 
Maness advised that the City is currently working on the pay study and position classification plans.  
Like with many changes, Mr. Maness advised that this is something that we are probably going to 
need consultant and legal review prior to adoption. 
 
Mr. Maness extended congratulations to Burlington City Manager Harold Owen on his recent 
retirement.  He went on to say that he is proud to consider himself a colleague of Mr. Owen. 
 
Mayor Peterman advised Council that the joint meeting requested by the Planning Board between 
Council and the Planning Board will not take place.  He further advised that he will attend the 
Planning Board’s next scheduled meeting and advise them of this decision.  Mayor Peterman stated 
that the issue the Planning Board had was with the payment-in-lieu system for sidewalks and has 
since been resolved. 
 
Mayor Peterman welcomed Mykonos, a new Greek restaurant, to Graham. 
 
At 9:20 p.m. Council Member Kimrey made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Council Member 
Albright.  All voted in favor of the motion. 
  

 
_____________________________ 

      Darcy Sperry, City Clerk 
 


